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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On December 14, 2010, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on November 3, 2010, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

November 5, 2010.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On July 13, 2010, the relationship of employee-employer-

carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to his right

knee on July 13, 2010.
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4. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$452 for temporary total disability and $339 for permanent partial

disability.

5. There is no dispute over medical services, at present.

6. There is no dispute over temporary disability benefits

which accrued through September 6, 2010.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. The claimant’s entitlement to temporary total disability

from September 7, 2010, to a date to be determined.

2. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“That the Claimant suffered a meniscus tear to
his right knee on July 13, 2010.  Claimant had
surgery on September 7, 2010.  This injury is
a scheduled injury and the Claimant is
entitled to TTD from September 7, 2010 and
ongoing until the Claimant returns to work.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The respondents acknowledge that the claimant
sustained a compensable injury to his right
knee while working for Crossland Construction
Company on July 13, 2010.  The respondents
have paid, and continue to pay, all of the
claimant’s authorized, related, reasonable and
necessary medical expenses in connection with
this injury.  The respondents contend that the
claimant’s primary treating physician, Dr.
Robert K. Lieurance, released the claimant to
return to light duty, sit-down work on
September 9, 2010 two days following the
claimant’s September 7, 2010 knee surgery, and
that the respondents made such work available
to the claimant.  They contend that the
claimant failed and refused to return to work
within his doctor’s restrictions, although
such work was available to him and,
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accordingly, the claimant is not entitled to
TTD benefits.”

The claimant in this matter is a forty-four-year-old male who

was employed by the respondent as a construction worker.  It is

undisputed that the claimant suffered a work related injury to his

right knee on July 13, 2010.  The claimant received medical

treatment for that injury including surgery on September 7, 2010.

At the time of the hearing, the claimant still had a follow up

appointment scheduled regarding his right knee.

The claimant has asked the Commission to consider his

entitlement to TTD benefits from September 7, 2010, to a date to be

determined.  A medical record from Freeman Midwest Surgery of

September 7, 2010, the day of the claimant’s right meniscal tear

surgery, places the claimant off work until September 9, 2010.

That same record places the claimant on sit down work only

beginning on September 9, 2010.

It is undisputed that the claimant never returned to work

after his surgery on September 7, 2010.  The claimant gave the

following testimony on cross examination:

“Q. Now, you had surgery on September 7,
right?

A. Yes.

Q. And you were released by Dr. Lieurance to
go back to work on September 9, is that
correct?

A. Yes.

Q.  Okay.  So it was your choice not to go
back to work for Crossland, wasn’t it?

A. No.  I could not work.  I could not drive.
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Q. But you agree that the doctor said that you
were physically able to go back to work with
some restrictions?

A. Yes.

Q. Okay.  And, Mr. Gomez, is it correct that
Crossland offered you a job?  They offered to
put you back to work doing light duty?

A. Yes.

Q. Okay.  So it was simply your choice not to
take that work wasn’t it?

A. Well, I couldn’t.  I couldn’t do it.  My
knee was still swollen.

Q. Okay.  Well, are you saying then that you
disagreed with what the doctor was saying?

A. No.  Well, I am not in agreement with what
the doctor said, because I couldn’t - I
couldn’t drive to go to work.

Q. Okay.  So you just did not agree with what
the doctor said about your ability to work, is
that right?

A. Yes.”

The respondents called Anahi Gonzales as a witness.  Mrs.

Gonzalez is a human resources assistant with the respondent.  Mrs.

Gonzalez testified that she went with the claimant to doctors’

appointments to provide translation to the claimant as he does not

speak English.  She testified that she communicated to the claimant

that a job within his restrictions was available to him.  That job

consisted of the claimant sitting at a desk and checking employee

ID badges at a job site.  The claimant did not dispute this offer

of light duty work.
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Mrs. Gonzalez also gave the following testimony regarding the

claimant’s continual refusal to work and his termination as

follows:

“Q. Was Mr. Gomez told before this termination
that if he - that he was going to be subject
to termination if he did not return to work?

A. Yes.  I spoke with him Friday, October 1st.

Q. what did you tell him then?

A. I explained that we have looked at his
absences and because we have had work
available for him and he has chosen not to go
to work, we had to count those absences
against him and he exceeded the ten allowed
per year, that if he shows up to work on
Monday, then he can continue to work for
Crossland.  If he doesn’t show up for work on
Monday, then we have to terminate employment.

Q. Did he show up for work on that Monday?

A. No.”

A review of the claimant’s medical records show a clinic note

from Dr. Robert Lieurance that states, in part, “I will allow him

sit-down work with minimal standing.”  This report was generated

from the claimant’s September 30, 2010, visit with Dr. Lieurance.

From this record, it is clear that the claimant was able to work

with restrictions days prior to his October 4, 2010, termination.

The respondents also called Robert Gonzalez to testify.  He

was the claimant’s job superintendent.  He also testified that a

light duty job was available for the claimant.  Mr. Gonzalez also

testified that he sent someone to pick up the claimant at home two

times; however, the claimant did not accept the rides.  The

claimant disputes that a ride to work was offered to him.
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The claimant relies on Fendley v. Pea Ridge School Dist., 97

Ark. App. 214, 245 S.W.3d 676 (2006).  The claimant takes the

position that after his surgery on September 7, 2010, he entered

into a healing period regarding his admittedly compensable

scheduled right knee injury.  The claimant also points out that it

is undisputed that he has not worked since that date.  The claimant

argues that the Fendley decision interprets Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

521(a) to say that an employee who has sustained a scheduled injury

is to receive temporary total disability benefits during their

healing period or until they return to work whichever comes first.

Since the claimant has never returned to work and has not received

a rating, he contends he is entitled to temporary total disability

benefits from the September 7, 2010, surgery date until he receives

a rating or returns to work.

In the Fendley case, the Court of Appeals held that a claimant

who suffered a scheduled injury was not required to prove that they

were totally incapacitated from earning wages and that they were

entitled to temporary total disability benefits during their

healing period or until they returned to work, whichever occurred

first.  However, there was no evidence that the respondent had

light duty work within the claimant’s restrictions available or

that the claimant was offered work inside her restrictions in the

Fendley case.

In the present matter, the claimant was offered work within

his restrictions and simply refused to perform the light duty job

offered by the respondent.  I find the testimony of Mr. Gonzalez
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and Ms. Gonzalez credible as to the offer of light duty employment

made to the claimant as well as the offer of transportation to the

job site.

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-526 states:

“If any injured employee refuses employment
suitable to his or her capacity offered to or
procured for him or her, he or she shall not
be entitled to any compensation during the
continuance of the refusal, unless in the
opinion of the Workers’ Compensation
Commission, the refusal is justifiable.”

Here, the claimant refused work within the restrictions set out by

his treating physician.  The claimant’s refusal to work continued

as evidenced by his October 4, 2010, termination after being

excessively absent from work.  I find that the claimant’s refusal

was not justifiable, as such, he is not entitled to temporary total

disability benefits in this matter.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witnesses and to observe their demeanor, the following findings

of fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A.

§11-9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on November 3, 2010, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed November 5, 2010, are hereby accepted as

fact.
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2. The claimant failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence his entitlement to temporary total disability benefits in

this matter.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


